
Supplementary file 6: Research gaps highlighted in review, informed by input from expert interviews and steering group members (see also 
Supplementary files 2 and 3) 
  

 What works? For whom? In what contexts? Why/how? 

Gaps and 
considerations: 

• Who is the peer 
worker?  

• How relatable are to 
peers? 

• How old are they (e.g. 
same age range as 
peers or slightly older)? 

• What experiences1 are 
relevant for the 
position?  

• What onboarding, 
training, professional 
development, 
supervision and 
mentoring (including 
from experienced peer 
workers) are they 
provided with to ensure 
peer support is 
occurring?  

• How is peer worker and 
peer wellbeing 
maintained during the 
intervention? 

• What is the intervention 
(including clear 
description of how lived 
experience and other 
peer support values are 
incorporated/delivered 

• Young people who 
experience anxiety 
only; depression only; 
anxiety and 
depression combined; 
anxiety and/or 
depression and other 
mental health and/or 
health challenges 

• Young people across 
the age range 
(including those aged 
<18 years; needs 
dedicated funding 
and support from 
ethical review boards) 

• Young people from 
diverse backgrounds, 
including diverse 
races, cultures, 
genders, sexualities, 
physical abilities, 
cognitive abilities, 
socioeconomic 
contexts 

• Young people who 
have different 
experiences relating 
to loss of power, 
autonomy and control 

• Geographical (e.g. 
country, region, 
community)  

• System (e.g. mental 
health; educational; 
religious; community)  

• Setting/service (e.g. 
primary care/specialist 
services; 
secondary/tertiary 
educational setting; 
church/temple/mosque 
etc.) 

• Do the outcome 
measures relate to 
the peer support 
values used in the 
intervention or are 
only clinical outcomes 
measured? 

• Does the design allow 
for change 
mechanisms to be 
understood? 

• Is the intervention 
partially or fully 
manualised?  

• How fidelity 
measured? 

• Is the quality of the 
peer relationship 
measured? 

• Is the intervention 
targeting specific 
outcomes in a 
particular sequence, 
and at what time-
points are those data 
collected?  



and details of any 
specialisation e.g. 
vocational peer 
support)? 

• Mode of delivery (e.g. 
face-to-face vs 
online/telephone/ 
videoconferencing; 
individual or group; peer 
support only/co-
delivered with non-
peers/multi-component 
interventions) 

• If the peer worker is 
working within a team, 
how well integrated are 
they? 

• What ‘dose’ is required? 

Relevant information 
and resources: 

• Harness existing 
knowledge from current 
practice and programs 
(e.g. through 
environmental scans, 
surveys, ethnographic 
and qualitative 
research, co-design 
methodologies, and 
peer-led research)  

• Use frameworks for 
development and 
testing of complex 
interventions2 

• Interventions should 
be co-designed (e.g. 
using experience-
based co-design3) 
with young people 
from diverse 
backgrounds to make 
sure interventions 
draw on lived 
experience and are 
culturally safe4 and 
youth friendly 

• An intersectional 
lens5 should be 
applied  

• Studies should seek 
to recruit diverse and 

• Consultation and 
stakeholder 
engagement (e.g. with 
communities, services, 
clinicians and 
educators) 

• Consider knowledge 
translation7 from the 
outset; for example, 
use implementation 
science 
methodologies and 
existing knowledge of 
barriers and enablers8 
to peer work to inform 
intervention 

• Harness existing 
knowledge from 
current practice and 
programs (e.g. 
through qualitative 
research9; scoping 
reviews and meta 
syntheses10; and 
consensus 
methodologies11)  

• Invite and support 
experienced youth 
peer workers to 
develop and test 
change mechanisms 
using participatory 
methodologies12  



representative 
samples6 that can 
help answer who 
does peer support 
work for? 

development and 
testing  

 

1For example, have they experienced similar mental health challenges? Experiences of similar mental health systems and services? Similar 
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